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     Southeast Urbana Neighborhood Association Annual Meeting
		      Thursday, May 5, 2016  7-9 pm
		       St. Matthew Lutheran Church
			           MINUTES


Present: 73 were in attendance.

At 7:05 pm Kathy Wallig called the Business Meeting to order.

She summed up the past year’s activities.  SUNA continued its commitment to clean up Colorado Avenue from Philo Road to Anderson in the spring and fall, and to monitor the state of affairs at the problem apartment complexes. It also maintained its 2 listservs, website, and Facebook page.

Kathy noted that in addition to mailing postcards and distributing fliers to publicize the annual meeting, this year, for the first time, SUNA also put up curb signs. A show of hands indicated that the signs did succeed in drawing attention.

The Financial Report was presented. Kathy pointed to how dues were used and reminded that only dues-paying members are eligible to vote. The report was accepted.

The slate of volunteers for Coordinators and Steering Committee was presented and accepted. The Slate is as follows:

Coordinators: Pauline Mak, Theresa Michelson, Kathy Wallig

Steering Committee:
Northeast Quadrant: Graeme Gilmore, Neil Parthun, Mary Kay Pleck, Marilyn Michal
Southeast Quadrant: Jill Peckham
Northwest Quadrant: Barak Rosenshine
Southwest Quadrant: Eileen Kohen, Nancy Uchtmann

At 7:15 pm invited elected and appointed city officials were introduced.

Urbana Mayor Laurel Prussing
Alderman Diane Marlin   Ward 7
Libby Tyler, Community Development Director
Craig Shonkwiler, Asst. City Engineer, Public Works
Sylvia Morgan, Deputy Chief, Urbana Police Dept.
	In attendance with Commanders Bob Fitzgerald, Joel Sanders, Bryant Seraphin
Paul Poulosky, Urbana School District #116 Representative
Tim Bartlett, Exec. Director of Urbana Parks

Kathy explained the new presentation format. The Steering Committee had compiled a list of questions submitted by SUNA members in advance for the officials. These questions were sent to the speakers a few days ahead of May 5th. Their answers were the focus of their remarks at the meeting. 


QUESTIONS SUBMITTED IN ADVANCE

For Mayor Laurel Prussing:  

In her opening remarks Mayor Prussing noted she was just back from Springfield. There, she commented, proposals to deal with budget uncertainties were made for “show or play”. While here in Urbana, the impact of those uncertainties is “for real, not a game”. Then she addressed the questions.

The defined benefits/pension system retirement model has been repeatedly demonstrated to be fiscally unsustainable. Can we take advantage of the current financial health of our municipal employees retirement program to replace it with an employee contribution/employer match (eg 401(k)) model?

There is a State statute regarding municipalities and pension systems. The city could not change to a different system even if it wanted to. It sees no need for a change since the current benefits system works well. It is extremely well funded and managed. Urbana is ahead of the State in pension payments. 

The prices for many homes in Urbana are dropping.  What are the leaders in Urbana government trying to do to reverse this trend?

House prices are going up and are recovering from the recession. The city is providing Enterprise Zone incentives to build more houses. When Carle left the tax rolls, assessed value was lowered 11%, which meant that Carle’s share of taxes was shifted to all other taxpayers. The city briefly won its case against Carle when the Appellate Court issued a ruling that required Carle to pay taxes immediately. The Illinois Supreme Court has stayed the ruling of the Appellate Court. It has instead required Carle to put up the money they would have paid in taxes in a type of bond with the County Treasurer, pending the decision of the Supreme Court. The goal is still to have a property tax rate the same as that of Champaign..

For Mayor Laurel Prussing and/or Community Development:
What are the leaders in Urbana government doing about ALL of the empty business property?  We were told last year that businesses were coming in and this has not happened.



LIBBY TYLER:
Occupancies along Philo Road have improved dramatically over the past ten years since the Philo Road Action Plan was implemented. There are still a few persistent vacancies, but there are regular inquiries for these properties. There is a potential new user for the Southgate Shopping Center and competitive interest in outlots and in-line shopping center spaces at key locations along Philo Road. These businesses offer the goods and services that help to support the local community, rather than serve the regional market that once existed when Philo Road was the highway along the eastern edge of the city.
Starting this year, the new Think Urbana Program, offered through the Urbana/Champaign County Enterprise Zone, is providing sales and property tax incentives for businesses along Philo Road. ‘Think Urbana ‘ also offers significant property tax abatements for the first five years of ownership when a resident builds a new home in Urbana (100 percent, 80 percent, 60 percent, 40 percent and 20 percent abatements for the first five years of home ownership). Most of the city’s subdivisions where new homes are being built are in southeast Urbana. New retail stores and businesses tend to follow new home construction. ‘Think Urbana’ also offers significant property tax abatements for new retail and industrial construction. Realtors, home builders and lenders have indicated to the city they are enthused about the program.

What part does the City of Urbana have in the update for the campus master plan now in progress?

LIBBY TYLER:
The University is in the early stages of an update to their master plan and, for the first time ever, they have reached out to the City and the community as a whole for input. City officials have participated in stakeholder interviews and visioning sessions, and the consultant is hosting open houses, both on campus and in the community. You can provide your input through an interactive website at www.fs.illinois.edu

Why doesn’t the City of Urbana push the University to build the “Urban Phase of the Research Park” east of Beckman in Urbana as UIUC promised to do back in 1999?  (The Urbana sites were to be the second phase of the research park development.  Instead, additional phases of suburban-like sprawl follow along South First Street and Champaign gets all of the real estate tax money.)

MAYOR PRUSSING:
It’s hard to push the University.

Since Carle-Affiliate Health Alliance is planning to leave Lincoln Square Village Mall and Urbana and other businesses, such as Art Mart, have already done so, what is the City going to do about Lincoln Square Village Mall?  How will these tax losses be made up?

MAYOR PRUSSING:
The hotel has a buyer with plans to make it into a four star hotel. Businesses move in and out.

For Mayor Laurel Prussing and/or Public Works:  
Champaign has raised its hotel tax to provide money for needed street repair in that city. It is now equal to Urbana's tax of 7%. Sections of streets in Urbana are in terrible shape some examples being Florida from Lincoln to Vine and Race south of Florida to George Huff.  What is the city's plan for dealing with this other than saying they are on a rotating schedule for repair?
MAYOR PRUSSING:
Urbana uses revenue from its local Motor Fuel Tax for street repairs. It is a widely accepted tax without complaints. Signs are posted on site where repair work is being done to indicate the funding source as the local motor fuel tax. Champaign followed Urbana’s lead in also imposing its own motor fuel tax.
For Mayor Laurel Prussing and/or Councilwoman Diane Marlin:  
How much revenue has the city of Urbana lost in its effort to maintain the Urbana Landmark Hotel as a historical landmark? I mean lost in the sense that one look at its parking lot over the course of a week would indicate that practically no one stays there or has been staying there since its so-called remodeling.  What are the plans for the building? 

DIANE MARLIN:
All the money loaned for remodeling has been paid back to the city. The hotel is up for sale. It is closed now due to a faulty fire alarm system.

LIBBY TYLER:
There is an active purchase agreement for the property. The purchaser is interested in completing a major renovation of the hotel to bring it back to top of market quality. Negotiations are in their due diligence stage.

For Diane Marlin:  
Could you please explain the no-gun initiative and how it will work?  What are the expectations?  What is the measurement for success or failure?
   
Over the past year in Champaign and Urbana there have been 120 shooting events, 3 homicides, and over 125 innocent citizens endangered. A coalition of community groups has introduced a new initiative to reduce gun violence. C-U Fresh Start is a community-led effort committed to a different approach to policing. It brings together community members, law enforcement and service providers. They cooperate to identify offenders, bring them in, and provide them access to social services. The mission is to interrupt patterns of violent activities that end in shooting, and work with offenders to move them in a different direction.

For Diane Marlin and/or Community Development:

How many video gaming parlors will be in the Philo Road area by the end of this summer?

DIANE MARLIN:
The city has issued 19 video gaming licenses. 2 more are pending. In the Sunnycrest area, Dottie’s, now under construction and already licensed, will join Hot Spot and Flamingo as the third video gaming parlor along Philo Road. Milo restaurant has one video gaming machine. The VFW also has one. 

Revenue from video gaming amounted to $315,000 and is shared, 5 percent by the city, 25 percent by the State, the remainder split among the owners.

LIBBY TYLER:
There will be 3 - Hot Spot near County Market, Flamingo Slots at Philo Plaza. A third one, Dottie’s, is under construction at the Little Caesar’s space.

For Urbana Police:  
What military equipment does our police have at its disposal? What policies apply? How much and what type of training has occurred?

SYLVIA MORGAN:
Urbana Police did receive some weapons. Any use must be reported to the government. Training and proficiency in use are required. Some equipment received is good to have on hand. The Metro Swat Team serving Rantoul, Savoy, Champaign, Urbana and the University, received an MRAP vehicle. It replaced an old vehicle that would have been costly to otherwise replace.

The Street Crime Task Force has pooled resources with C-U Fresh Start, and has seized 30 illegal guns over the past three months
.
At the end of April the first Taser deployment occurred. The situation involved a mentally ill individual and ended well. The individual was referred for treatment. 

Neighborhood Watch Groups have increased to 22.

Have our police policies and performance with respect to racial issues/Black Lives Matter been reviewed by local civil rights groups/commissions? Would it be possible to have a US Department of Justice review?



SYLVIA MORGAN:
Anyone who is familiar with what a Department of Justice review is knows that it is not something you want. If you are being reviewed, then you are doing something very wrong. The city has been lucky to not have any civil suits filed against it. The news over the past few months have reported on some alarming civil suits brought against other agencies. Some of these reports listed a lot of area agencies and the number of civil suits they have had. Urbana showed zero.

Applause followed this response.

For Public Works: 

A comment from a SUNA resident:  I believe rotaries facilitate traffic, that drivers can easily become comfortable with them, and commend you to consider using them in place of stop signs and stop lights.  Could you please respond? 

CRAIG SHONKWILER:
Consideration was given to constructing rotaries at Race and Windsor, and Florida and Philo intersections. Although he personally likes rotaries, public feedback was not supportive.

Please provide an update on Windsor Road.  The weather is nice, construction can resume, yet nothing at all is happening.  What is a realistic timeline?
 
Cracks in the pavement are still showing up. The concrete panels are shifting and the cause is yet unknown. The city has its opinion. The contractor has his opinion. There has been no resolution. Both sides are still at the table. The contractor has not been paid in full as the job is not yet done. Opening both lanes to traffic at this time is to invite having major problems in the future rather than expect to do only routine maintenance. There is confidential information that cannot be given out. It is not possible to give a timeline.

On the positive side, a camera has been installed to adjust traffic light timing at Race and Windsor. Crossing safety at Vine and Windsor has been enhanced, and the system is working well.

Why does the Director of Public Works/City Engineer keep using concrete for road construction in Urbana when history proves it doesn’t hold-up and it is costly? (Champaign’s segment of Windsor Road is asphalt and doesn’t have curbs; yet it was cheaper and has held up better than Urbana’s concrete segment of Windsor)

Initial cost, future repair needs and their costs, whether to rubberize the pavement or not, whether utilities are in the way - these factors are considered in deciding to use concrete or asphalt. Urbana is at a 50-50 split on concrete vs asphalt roads. Specifically, 49.1% of Urbana streets are asphalt, 43.6% concrete, 1.9% brick, 5.4% other types such as oil and chip.
Why are some public improvements so extravagant, such as Windsor Road between Philo and High Cross Roads and High Cross Road near Washington Street, when some of this money could be used to fix bad roads such as Vine between Main and University Streets and Mumford west of Anderson?
Funding for road improvements comes from different pots of money – General funds, State funds, State/Federal matching funds, and City funds. High Cross Road upgrades were funded by the State of Illinois Jobs Now Funds. No city funds were used.  City funds take care of city road repairs and maintenance work. A schedule of projects is in place for this year. Vine Street between Main and University will be fixed. Mumford is at the top of the list of projects. Sections of Race Street will be patched. A new strategy is to fix sidewalks at the same time street repair is underway. Pavement preservation is also a part of the new strategy. So, low cost sealant will be put on George Huff, Shuman, and Philo Road from Windsor to Colorado to arrest deterioration and extend the life of the pavement. 
For Community Development:  

Is there a marketing strategy in place for development along Philo Road from Florida to Windsor, including the Pines, that would bring more retail business diversity to the area and stimulate wider economic activity?

LIBBY TYLER:
The Philo Road Action Plan, adopted in 2005, set out the marketing strategies that the city has been successfully pursuing.

The new Urbana Enterprise Zone, branded as Think Urbana, is a major initiative in partnership with other taxing bodies that was approved by he State in January. This new, robust incentive program will increase residential density in southeast Urbana through substantial incentives for new construction, making the adjacent business districts more desirable to a diversity of businesses. Feedback from area realtors indicates that several recent sales of lots in SE Urbana were aided by the Think Urbana program. The program is being actively promoted on the Realtor Bus Tour, radio and print ads, presentations to the Home Builders Association of East Central Illinois, mortgage lenders at multiple banks, and residential realtors at multiple offices. 

The Enterprise Zone will also provide significant property tax abatements for new commercial construction in SE Urbana. Riggs Street Brewery is underway at this time. There is also other commercial interest in the area that will be made public in the coming weeks. There is continuous work to recruit businesses and developers to SE Urbana, but the process will take time to rebuild the momentum that was lost after the recession.
[bookmark: _GoBack]
Are there any recommendations from Max's study that are being considered for implementation?

Yes, as a direct result of Max’s work, staff is drafting a text amendment to the zoning ordinance that would require special review and incorporation of crime prevention features for any new multi-family development in the area. The amendment will be brought to the Plan Commission in June or July.

Is there a way to determine the economic loss to the city because of the Windsor Road construction?  Several businesses at the Pines have closed and have cited the construction as a reason for their loss of revenue.
 
Businesses do suffer when there is road construction and limits to access. Ultimately, the improved roadway does improve access and any losses can be made up for over time. Staff is not aware of any business closures directly due to the road work.

What can the residents of Urbana expect when nearby property is not being taken care of?  Example:  NE corner of McHenry and Vawter.

The city Housing inspector sent a notice to this address citing peeling and chipping paint and deteriorating fascia. There could be a number of reasons why a property would deteriorate and it is important for neighbors to inform the city about maintenance problems. For instance, a neighbor could use help, or may just be unaware of the problem. Please report property maintenance issues to a housing inspector at 384-2443.

The litter and garbage along the streets at the Vawter and Mitchem/Silver intersections is awful.  This is the first sign of a slum.  Why doesn’t the city pick up this litter and garbage since the residents won’t do it?

Generally, adjacent property owners are responsible for the maintenance of the right of way, the area between the sidewalk and curb, including lawn mowing and garbage removal.

The Public Works Department receives and responds to complaints of litter, uncontainerized garbage, unmowed lawns, etc. If residents observe any of these conditions, they are encouraged to report them to jlarrasmith@urbanaillinois.us or 217-384-2416.

What are the plans for the land where Windsor Swim club used to be?

The property owner is seeking a purchaser to take over the project. An update has been requested, but not yet provided. This property is included in the new Enterprise Zone.

For Community Development or City Legal:

Please provide a full update on Platinum Group properties, the pending court case, and all assessments against Platinum, LLC, as well as what properties are now certified to be occupied and those that are not.

 LIBBY TYLER: 
Both sides have submitted their briefs to Judge Kennedy, and are now awaiting his decision. 

Mr. Zerrouki is in the process of rehabbing the apartments at 1302, 1304, and 1401 E. Silver, installing new windows, new flooring, painting, converting the heating system, and making electrical upgrades for a complete rehab. The completion of the work at 1302 E. Silver is targeted for summer. The timeline on the other properties is unknown at this time.

For Urbana Park District and/or Community Development: 
 
Please provide an update of the status of the Lo property at Windsor/Philo, especially the deterioration of the buildings there and if that issue is being addressed.  Will there be an annexation to the city, or to the park district? 
 
LIBBY TYLER:
The family is interested in developing the northeastern 10 acres of this site at the southwest corner of Philo and Windsor with retail stores. There is an interested anchor developer and a motivated broker, but plans are moving slowly. Any development will require annexation by the city for infrastructure work to take place. The property is not now within city code regulations. Complaints about the deteriorating buildings are handled at the county level.

Libby announced that the opening date of the Farmers Market, ranked #1 in Illinois, was Saturday, May 7.

TIM BARTLETT:
The Park District would also consider annexation of the Lo property when development begins. 
                    
For the Urbana School District:  
PAUL POULOSKY:
A recent News-Gazette story described 3 options under consideration for upgrades at Yankee Ridge. No cost was mentioned.  Please comment.
The planned budget for improvements at Yankee Ridge is in the 6-8 million range. All 3 design options would add a new roof, kitchen, gymnasium, multi-purpose room and dedicated fine arts classrooms. They would also include a new, off-street bus drop off area and parking to the north of the school, and a new off street parent drop off to the west of the school, with an expanded parking lot for staff.
Two options were favored by the Board. One would add fine arts classrooms and gym on the northwest corner of the existing building. It would replace the steps that go into the current gym with a ramp that would allow for the removal of the wheelchair lift that is in the middle of the building. It would also allow for the option of adding 6 classrooms to the northeast corner of the building if the district chooses to expand to a three strand school in the future.
The second option would remove the pod area and replace it with a new connector between the primary wings of the building that would house a new library, kindergarten classrooms, gymnasium and fine arts space. This option would require more square footage for new construction and is expected to have a higher price tag than the first. It would also require temporary classrooms to house the programming in the pod during the construction process.
Construction would begin in summer 2017, and be completed by the first day of school in 2018. 
The Board will receive cost estimates on May 17th.  The work is being paid for with proceeds from the 1% sales tax increase passed by voters 
Can you mention any noteworthy curriculum innovations at Yankee Ridge ( e.g. foreign language, computer-based learning, science) ?
Technology upgrades at YR and all USD116 grade schools are nearing completion. They will provide device access for students during the school day. All YR primary classrooms will have access to either tablets or Chromebooks, depending on the needs of the students, teacher, and instruction. All intermediate classrooms will have Chromebooks for all students to use.
During the 2016-2017 school year research and planning for the possibility of a French Dual Language program will begin. The location of the program is one of the decisions that the task force will share with the Board during the next school year.
At its May 17th meeting the Board will be discussing a proposal to add physical education instructors to elementary level school staff. Urbana schools are the only schools in the Big12 conferences that do not have physical education classes taught by dedicated physical education instructors.  This is being considered, in part because of a new mandate from the State.
At last year’s SUNA meeting, it came out that Urbana Schools’ ranking was low on real estate listing web sites; no one, including the representative from the School Board, knew about this.  What has been done to improve the Urbana School rating?  What is the rank now?

Most major realtor sites (nationwide) have a contract with GreatSchools.com which claims to provide a non-biased and transparent method of school comparison. However, the primary funders of GreatSchools.com are also funders of private and for profit charter schools and data for these schools are included in their ranking scores supplied to realtor websites.

GreatSchools.com claims that scores in Illinois are based on the PSAE for grades 3-8. However, the PSAE was an 11th Grade Test that was given from 2003-2013. It also claims that the Illinois rankings are based not only on test scores, but also on student growth as reported by the Illinois Board of Education. However, the ISBE has not reported student growth data because the PARCC test is still in its infancy and the data does not exist to provide a student growth measure yet.

In short, the data that GreatSchools.com is using for its rankings is not valid for the rankings they supply.

The Illinois School Report Card (illinoisreportcard.com) is a more accurate reflection of any school in Illinois than GreatSchools.com.

What is the current makeup of the student population at YR?

All demographic information can be found on the Illinois School Report Card. Current enrollment is 312.

For 2015 the makeup was:
55% White; 22% Black; 6% Hispanic; 5% Asian; 11.4% two or more races; 63.6% qualify for Free or Reduced Lunch; 14.8% of the student population at YR have an individual Education Plan. 

Yankee Ridge also houses the instructional K-5 program for students with emotional and behavioral issues – currently, fewer than15 students.

 Paul announced that the principal at Yankee Ridge, Mary Beth Norris, will retire at the end of the school year.

Tim Bartlett, Urbana Parks - Additional Remarks

Tim invited applications for Commissioner positions on the Park Advisory Committee. Information and forms are available on the UPD website.

Urbana Parks is one of the community groups involved in C-U Fresh Start. It addresses health and wellness concerns and organizes activities and events to meet those needs. One such event was Walk with the Mayors, a fitness walk led by the mayors of Champaign and Urbana to explore C-U neighborhoods.

Arbor Day was celebrated at Meadowbrook Park at an event that brought together residents from Clark-Lindsey Village and students from University Primary School to learn about trees in the Park.

Tim described upcoming projects to plant new trees and prairie flowers at Meadowbrook Park, Crestview, and South Ridge Park. Busey Woods and Crystal Lake Park are undergoing restoration work. At Crystal Lake brush is being cleared to open up the lake’s visibility and reintroduce boating.

Additional Questions and Comments

Q.  Do the pension funds pay into Social Security?

Mayor Prussing:  IMRF (Illinois Municipal Retirement Fund) does. Police pension fund does not. .

Q. Vehicle break-ins are on the increase. Are there patrols on the look out?

Sylvia M: Police is aware of the uptick in these offenses. Many are opportunistic incidents and can be prevented by remembering to lock your vehicles, and to not leave things visible in them. Report all incidents. Some arrests have been made.

Q. Has out-of-state expert opinion been sought re Windsor Road problem? Penalties issued to the contractor? Are the design specifications correct?

Craig S: Campus experts have been consulted. A resolution is not easy without going through the legal system. It has to “work itself out” while there is still time remaining in the contract. There are fines written in, but effort is on keeping the contractor at the table to resolve the impasse. Contractors in Springfield designed the project. IDOT approved it and gave assurances that the plan was good.

Q. Geese are a problem at Crystal Lake. What is being done?

Tim B: Yes, they create an unhealthy and unsightly environment. A 2 years trial plan for geese abatement is in place. A licensed professional has been working on nest management to eliminate nests and reduce the gosling population. Already some success is evident in fewer goslings and empty nests. Crystal Lake will see improvement.

Q. Is housing choice in Urbana limited? Taxes are not the only thing people look at when deciding to buy. They also look at design features, green space, architecture.                    

Libby: Choice is available, but slow recovery from the recession is part of the problem. Realtors were mostly showing houses in Champaign. Now, housing is picking up in Urbana. With infill building happening, buyers are looking at walkability scoring and accessibility. New financial incentives will also help to speed up buying. 

Q. Is crime along Philo Road between Silver and Vawter due to Section 8? Can the city take it back, spread it out, or tear down a problem building?

Mayor Prussing: The city has torn down Urbana Townhomes and will replace them.

Libby explained that Section 8 is a housing voucher program that assists individuals with rental payment. The system works for some landlords who will rent to people with Section 8 vouchers. Section 8 voucher holders are spread out in different percentages of concentration and distribution at privately owned rental housing and at various subsidized public housing. The latter includes low income senior housing, e.g, Steer Place, Sunnycrest Manor, Florida House, Edge of Mall, and low income housing with tax credits, e.g. Prairie Apartments, Rainbow View Apartments. There is also supported housing for the disabled. Holders of Section 8 vouchers are not housed in a single location.

There were no further questions. 

The meeting adjourned at 9:00 pm.
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